MSFA EMS Committee Meeting

January 8, 2017
Meeting was called to order at 1300 hours by Chair Bill Dousa.   He thanked Aberdeen Fire Department for lunch.  Chief Hinch welcomed everyone.  
Linda Dousa passed around the sign in sheet and asked everyone to verify that the information is correct.
Chair report: 
Bill Dousa asked for approval of the minutes from the September 25, 2016 meeting.  Motion by Sue Mott, second by Eric Smothers to approve the minutes.  Motion carried.  
Association Officers:  none present.  Executive Committee EMS Division Wayne Tome welcomed everyone.  He invited everyone to the Executive Committee meeting in Frederick County in February.  He discussed some of the upcoming events for the next few meetings for the 175’Th anniversary.  Legislative session will be starting soon.  As things come up, the information will be sent out.  Any questions, or concerns, let him know.  There’s a scholarship through the SAFER program for $1000.00 for any classes taken in the past year as long as the member has received their LOSAP credit.  This closes out on January 21, 2017.  Executive Committee member Charlie Simpson stated they are looking to revamp the website to get information out to members.  If you have not given updated contact information to Linda, please do so.  There are approximately 35,000 volunteers in the state; they are looking to get a full list to be able to fully communicate with all members when needed and keep them informed.  Tax benefit is $4250.00 this year as long as you have met your LOSAP requirements.

Special presentation by Region III Medical Director Tim Chizmar.  He’s representing the Maryland Chapter of the American College of Emergency Physicians.  He provided a draft amendment to COMAR 30.03.03.  The medical directors want to be held accountable and have a subspecialty in Emergency Medical Services.  This will require 400 hours per year for five years of medical direction plus an exam to be certified.  There is a grand fathering clause for current EMS medical directors.  The plan is to keep Maryland at the fore-front of EMS.  The plan is to take this to SEMSAC and the EMS Board for approval.  They have added item #2 and then increment the remaining qualification numbers.  Currently Medical Directors are vetted by Dr. Alcorta.   This gives him a definitive set of qualifications against which to evaluate them.  Dr. Alcorta said this is an Emergency physicians request for change, not a MIEMSS initiative.  There were questions about the higher qualifications reducing the pool of physicians available.  Dr. Chizmar said the pool would remain large under this section (almost all ED physicians would currently meet this requirement).  Hopefully, this would elevate the quality of physicians for local EMS medical direction.  Charlie Simpson asked to change text to say “or” to preclude interpretation of “and”.  Question about who will pay for this?  The QA program in a jurisdiction may be more important than the qualifications of the medical director.  Dr. Chizmar said that the financial onus is on the physician, not the jurisdiction to meet these qualifications.  Question about non-board certified physicians?  They would have until 2025 to complete the training or stop functioning.  The question of “what is not working that needs to be fixed” was discussed.  Dr. Chizmar said that it is important to recognize physicians who have met the qualification requirements.  Under this effort the medical directors would have to commit more time to holding the position of EMS medical director.  Dr. Alcorta said he is frequently asked by civilian leadership if a physician is qualified.  This would help him with those challenges.  Three public safety jurisdictions have non-EM medical directors currently per Dr. Alcorta.  Charlie said by putting this in COMAR, it is not a goal, it is in concrete.  Why not establish a program to make it a goal before we put it into COMAR.  Currently this would be a deterrent for volunteer jurisdictions.  The opinion was polarized either strongly in favor or strongly opposed (primarily on a financial basis).   Dr. Alcorta holds an annual EMS Medical Director Symposium which is in April;  one state-wide meeting of medical directors in Maryland.     Moving on to 30.03.02.02 is a dovetail to flesh out the responsibilities of the medical director’s responsibilities.  Article 3b. is not a way to jump the chain of command, especially on incident scenes.  Charlie, a great goal but 3b education consistent with state requirements.  Dr. Chizmar is not trying to add complexity to the system.  There was a suggestion to allow the committee to review and make recommendations.  There is currently no state time-line and the change couldn’t be submitted during the current legislative session.  Recommendation to bring comments back to Dr. Chizmar.  

SEMSAC: 
Linda Dousa stated the new chair is Dr. Murray Kalish and vice chair is Scott Haas.  There will be a combined SEMSAC / EMS board meeting on Tuesday January 17 at 10am at MIEMSS.
ALS Sub Committee: 
Marianne Warehime stated Montgomery College will begin a paramedic program tomorrow that is open to all.
BLS Sub Committee:
Chris St John is working on data collection.  A suicide prevention seminar (Share the Load) to be held by Montgomery County on January 19 at Takoma Park Station 2.  This is open to everyone.  Dinner at 630, meeting at 730.  Howard County EMS symposium will be held on January 12.  SAFER grant applications open tomorrow.  MSP polar bear plunge for fire/EMS groups will be on January 27 and January 28 will be open to the public at Sandy Point.
Standards:
John Sullivan not present
VAIP / Minimum Ambulance Standards:  

Charlie Simpson stated there has been no meeting.  The VAIP was approved by SEMSAC and the EMS board.  Minimum standards have not met.
MIEMSS:
Dr. Alcorta: 
· Executive search is ongoing; they have 8 applications so far and may extend the deadline for submission.
· John New has retired, limits MIEMSS reporting capability.  They are actively looking for a replacement.

· Educational Symposium will be held on January 12 in Howard County; there will be discussion on how to improve our educational system.   

· BGE emergency response and safety grant, 501c(3) companies are eligible.  $1.6M available in grants; up to $10,000 each.
· The new licensure system is live but there have been a few issues.  There was an incorrect date put in for renewals so many providers didn’t receive their new cards.  They are manually working through this.  All regular renewals have gotten their cards.  There are still some providers that are on extension and may have not been issued a card.  It is critical for volunteer jurisdictions that don’t have a paid administrator to keep track of these issues.  Several issues were brought up about the new system.  There are issues with the categorizations for national registry.   

· Short form – they have added LAMS scale and requested that we start moving toward using the new form.  Use old until exhausted.
· CHATS – EDs have been extremely busy.  Flu is regional and post- holiday sickness.   He will be discussing with Secretary Schrader about possibly sending out the CEO letter to the hospitals regarding surge plans on Monday.  

· LMS protocol roll out is being filmed and should be shorter than last year.
· EMD rollout from the Cardiac Arrest Steering Committee will be coming out soon also.  Medical priority dispatch Version 13 should be the one all 911 centers are working with.

· CARES – Montgomery County is now on the system as of December 2016.  MIEMSS is now collecting data from the entire state.  For the first 2 quarters, Utstein survival rate is 27.9%; with layperson CPR or AED it’s 34%.  We need to continue to improve these numbers and get the training out for hands only CPR.  
· Protocols for 2017 – freestanding medical centers will be able to take stable priority 2 patients, terbutaline will be removed, 12 leads for syncope patients, smoke inhalation and carbon monoxide need a CO detector, sexual assault patients should be transported to an MCASA (Maryland coalition against sexual assult)center (safe nurse facility) for improved evidence collection and prosecution, 12 lead ECG for EMT will become an optional supplemental protocol, MOLST changes, pelvic binder for pediatrics will be an optional supplemental, consult for ALS versed for bucking protocol has been removed, MARK 1 has now been aligned with ChemPack guidance, humeral IO site has been adjusted to align with the manufacter’s directions, pediatric arrest TOR with consult with a pediatric base station to stop resuscitation in rare situations, stroke fibrinolytic checklist has been removed, and Montgomery County MIH plan has been approved.

· The Protocol Review committee has approved a research protocol with Baltimore City for redirecting stroke patients with LAMS score of 4 or greater to an endovascular clot removal center.  They will be working with Bayview, Hopkins and University.  We hope this will be implemented by June 2017. 
· First Net – national federally funded program $25B network for public services dedicated to public safety. Governor needs to decide if the state will jump on board.  Each state needs to sign on and use or develop its’ own plan and funding. 

· Presidential inauguration is coming.  They are looking for additional resources; so far they have 100 units and would like 50 more. Contact Randy Linthicum if interested.  Woman’s march will be held the next day. 

· By stander CPR question about pulse point – PG County is currently using the pulse point app. – do we have any statistics? There is currently no data to show if this program is increasing survival rates.  
· Dr. Alcorta spoke about Physio Code Stat.  MIEMSS is working on methods of training jurisdictions for use of Code Stat to improve CPR performance and improve saves.

· New licensure system question – will there be way to tell who has completed protocol updates.  There are not the same permissions for reports for jurisdictional supervisors under the new system.  Dr. Alcorta will review within MIEMSS.   There are several other reports that supervisors can’t access

· EMR to EMT bridge – no great changes in the recommendation.
Charlie Simpson stated the MSFA Leadership had a meeting with MIEMSS on December 14th to discuss concerns by MSFA on national registry EMT issues.  They spoke about issues that still exist with national registry testing.  Testing validity issues were discussed as well as validating a testing program.  42 states are currently using the national registry testing; there was discussion of approaching National Registry to make changes globally since first pass rate is in the low 70’s on the first try.  There was also discussion of the MFRI changes currently in place and upcoming options that may help with success rates for students.  Students that complete the program have an 82% pass rate, but only 50% that start the program complete it.  EMR SIPS are also being looked at to see how to make them successful.  Dr. Alcorta is working to see how EMR’s are being used around the state.  The next meeting is scheduled for January 30 with MFRI Director Steve Edwards in attendance.  As of July 1 there is a less than 10% drop out rate for MFRI EMT classes.  MFRI success rate for National Registry testing is 85% for the first attempt and 91% by the third attempt per Jim Radcliffe.
MFRI:  
Jim Radcliffe – ALS.  Online registration is now occurring in all regions.  This has resulted in reduction in registration time.  An email is being sent to a designated person to verify affiliation.  ALS is the last to be set up.  It’s important when registering for class that providers know who the approver is for the jurisdiction.  Stop the Bleed was launched in October 2015; a B-Con (Bleeding Control of the injured) course has been set up for tourniquet training.  Fire and first responders as well as some general public are the targets for this training.  Bleeding control kits will be put with AED’s in several areas.  Jason Shorter will be joining MFRI ALS full time.  Jim is the manager for the program.  1 coordinator position is still open and will close on January 12.  They are looking for field instructors for ALS.  Recertification class waiting lists are increasing.  He encourages providers to sign up early for classes.  ALS providers will now be completing skills during refresher since the new process shows sign off during class.
Todd Dyche – BLS.  Training officer portal is open in all regions.  There are some minor bugs with the system and there are still some that are not using it.  There is a step by step guide with instructions on how to use it if needed.  New EMS instructors for BLS classes (lead instructors) must take the national registry test so they are aware of what students are going through.   EMR classes are now using MyBradyLab.  It’s not as intrusive as the EMT classes.  Platinum access (question bank) – MFRI regions are signing off for those that want to use the program.  Administrators can look to see the progress that students are making.  It seems to be helping.  This is available for SIPs as well as new students.  He is not sure if instructors have access at this time and will check.  This semester they will start rolling out the online registration process.  Students coming in as walk-ins will have to go back to the online training portal to register for the class electronically so that information can be exported to MIEMSS.  There was discussion of the disconnect between MFRI and MIEMSS in getting student information processed (Carroll has a class that has been delayed 5 weeks).  There was question of the status for the study skills class that MFRI has.  This needs to be requested.    
MSP aviation:  Sgt. Tognocchi stated the flight training device will be shipped soon.  The building is almost complete.  Expected completion date is May 2017.     
RAC Shock Trauma:
Diana Clapp – January 4 started the yearlong celebration of Dr. Scalea.  Events will be held throughout the year.  Airway courses are up and running.  Dates are being set up.  March evening broadcast is geriatric trauma; hyperbaric will be in February.  Gala will be held on April 22.  EMS feedback requests should be directed to Lauren Carr stcems@umm.edu.  Virtual tour is finished and will be posted online shortly.  Helipad has been undergoing construction since September.  Few traffic changes in the area.  Please use parking garages instead of emergency parking (they have lost some spots).  Ambulance traffic fluctuates due to weather with construction.   
Old Business:  nothing.  
New Business:  nothing. 
Good of the committee:  nothing.
Next meeting will be held on Sunday March 19 in Frederick County location TBD. 
Adjourned at 1605
Respectfully submitted

Linda Dousa
